

Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform

SUPPRESSING DISSENT IN POST-TISHREEN IRAQ

Iraq Watch Group

LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series | 90 | September 2024

About the Middle East Centre

The Middle East Centre builds on LSE's long engagement with the Middle East and provides a central hub for the wide range of research on the region carried out at LSE.

The Middle East Centre aims to enhance understanding and develop rigorous research on the societies, economies, polities and international relations of the region. The Centre promotes both specialised knowledge and public understanding of this crucial area and has outstanding strengths in interdisciplinary research and in regional expertise. As one of the world's leading social science institutions, LSE comprises departments covering all branches of the social sciences. The Middle East Centre harnesses this expertise to promote innovative research and training on the region.





Suppressing Dissent in Post-Tishreen Iraq Iraq Watch Group

LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series | 90 September 2024

About the Author

Iraq Watch Group is a group of researchers and analysts focusing on Iraq.

Abstract

While legal tools and repressive tactics have been used by Iraq's political elite to suppress dissent since 2003, these tactics were extended and systematised following the 2019 protests. In particular, it is shown that vague provisions in Iraq's outdated legal framework have been instrumentalised to silence criticism of the state's political elite. This has been supported by the country's security apparatuses and through recourse to ideological discourse. Ad hoc methods for restricting accountability mechanisms have also been pursued as a means of limiting checks and balances. This represents a move away from the use of overt and visible violence to more covert forms of coercion, aimed at improving the political elites' public image whilst also undermining grassroots activism and preventing the occurrence of mass uprisings in the future.

Key Findings

- The October 2019 protests marked a critical juncture in post-regime change Iraq, highlighting widespread public discontent with the existing political system. The demonstrations were initially met with considerably brutal violence by the government. However, the ruling elite's approach has evolved into a more nuanced strategy aimed at pre-emptively silencing opposition through a blend of legal, security and ideological measures, as well as tactics to limit accountability mechanisms.
- Central to this strategy is the instrumental use of legal mechanisms and the judiciary to silence opposition. The Iraqi judiciary, increasingly aligned with political elites, has exploited broad and ambiguous legal statutes to target and penalise dissenting voices.
- Legislative changes and policy measures have also been used to suppress freedom of speech. Proposed legislation and policies threaten to further narrow civic space in Iraq, indicating a deliberate effort to legally expand the government's ability to silence opposition and dominate the production of political and societal discourse, curtailing open debate and dissent.
- The enforcement role played by security institutions, including the Ministry of Interior (MoI) and the Popular Mobilisation Forces (PMF), underpins the state's repressive tactics. Instances of arbitrary detentions, extrajudicial arrests, and coercive intimidation campaigns against critics underscore the weakness of the rule of law and the security apparatus's complicity in this wider strategy of oppression.
- Government strategies that manipulate legal ambiguities to cast activists as threats to social order or national security have deterred their engagement in the public sphere. These tactics suppress dissent and marginalise and delegitimise reform advocates, solidifying governmental dominance over the societal discourse.
- Domestic and international entities must hold the Iraqi government to account. The transition from overt violence to more covert forms of suppression pose grave threats to democratic principles, human rights, and legal integrity. Accountability and protecting fundamental rights are imperative steps towards rebuilding confidence in the political system and fostering a genuine dialogue on Iraq's path forward.

Introduction

In a correspondence that took place in February 2024, Abdullatif Rasheed, the President of Iraq, and Jassim Mohammed Abed, the head of the Federal Supreme Court, deliberated over the repercussions of a WhatsApp group discussion, which they suggested was derogatory towards the state. This dialogue between the two senior officials underscored concerns that these platforms could disrupt public order, compromise communal security, and undermine institutional stability as they claimed that such groups' intention to 'evaluat[e] government entities' performance' was an attempt at blackmail (Ultrairaq 2024). This exchange highlights the government's stance – from the president, the judiciary and downward – on regulating speech, which it is claimed will preserve societal harmony.

During that exchange, the Federal Supreme Court referenced Article 38 of the Iraqi Constitution, emphasising the state's commitment to safeguarding freedom of expression, provided it does not contravene public order or morals. It was proposed that infractions of this principle could lead to punishments of up to seven years in prison, as stipulated by Article 226 of Iraq's penal code.¹ Following this exchange, the Communication and Media Commission (CMC) in Iraq acted upon the president's concerns, issuing a directive that barred analyst Yahya al-Kubaisi, one of the members of the WhatsApp group, from participating in any media-related activities (Al-Mada 2024). This is particularly relevant because this group, like others in Iraq, is an elite discussion circle, comprising politicians, analysts, and journalists. Such groups are central to Iraq's civil space and suppressing them directly curtails freedom of expression.

In this paper, it is argued that while legal tools and repressive tactics have been used by Iraq's political elite to suppress dissent since 2003, these tactics were extended and systematised following the 2019 protests. In particular, it is shown that vague provisions in Iraq's outdated legal framework have been instrumentalised to silence criticism of the state's political elite. This has been supported by the country's security apparatuses and through recourse to ideological discourse. Ad hoc methods for restricting accountability mechanisms have also been pursued as a means of limiting checks and balances. This represents a move away from the use of overt and visible violence to more covert forms of coercion, aimed at improving the political elites' public image whilst also undermining grassroots activism and preventing the occurrence of mass uprisings in the future.

¹ Article 226 states that 'Any person who publicly insults the National Assembly or the government or the courts or the armed forces or any other constitutional body or the public authorities or official or semi-official agencies or departments is punishable by a term of imprisonment not exceeding 7 years or detention or a fine.'

Methodology

This report draws on data collected from 25 semi-structured, anonymised key informant interviews carried out by the authors from September 2023 to February 2024. Interviewees include a diverse group of stakeholders: members of parliament, security officials, activists, representatives from the Shiite Coordination Framework, as well as civil society members and journalists. These interviews have been supplemented with open-source data, encompassing an analysis of legislation, news reports, and documented cases illustrating the government's utilisation of legal and security mechanisms to suppress dissenting voices.

A Shock to the System

The Iraqi political system faced immense pressure during the October 2019 protests, where millions of Iraqis in central and southern Iraq protested for months against the corruption of the political system. Ultimately forcing the ruling elite to make major concessions to the demonstrators. This included Grand Ayatollah Sistani successfully calling for the resignation of Prime Minister Adil Abdul-Mahdi's government, which was ultimately responsible for the killing of about 800 protesters during the demonstrations, and the adoption of a new electoral system (International Crisis Group 2021), which boosted the electoral chances of independent candidates and those not affiliated with major parties.

When early elections were called in 2021, the results were contrary to the interests of the political class, especially the Shi'a factions, who traditionally controlled the Prime Minister position and major ministries, including the Ministry of Interior. The traditional Shi'a parties – later forming what is now known as the Shiite Coordination Framework (SCF) – saw a decline in their voter numbers, as a result of widespread voter apathy and due to voter mobilisation against the dominant political parties, primarily targeting parties associated with armed actors. The SCF consists of the dominant Shi'a political parties with the exception of the Sadrists, who left the political process post 2021 elections due to their inability to form a government.

The Shi'a parties of the SCF saw their votes dip to such an extent during the 2021 elections that the Fatah Alliance lost 69.49% of its total vote count, compared to the 2018 elections, in the central and southern cities of Iraq. Meanwhile, the State of Law Coalition's vote share went down by 25.24%, and the Forces of the State (Hikma and Nasr Alliance) plummeted by 76.07% (Iraqi Higher Electoral Commission 2021).

In addition to political and electoral achievements, the protest movement succeeded in garnering widespread social sympathy, especially among youth. In a 2020 Chatham House survey about protesters' demands, 83% of Iraqi respondents indicated that they believed either all or most demands were justified. Additionally, former Prime Minister Haider al-Abadi stated 'The Tishreen protests shook the system and around 70% of the Iraqi population were supporting the protests' (al-Abadi 2023). This included families of the politicians themselves, as per the testimony of a senior member of a party within the

Coordination Framework: 'Back in 2019, my daughter called me late at night and told me that you need to respond to the demands of the protesters, or else I will run far away from you. When I speak with other officials, a considerable number tell me that their kids participated in the protests or exerted similar pressures on them.'

The shock induced by the protests was compounded by the political system's lack of appropriate tools to deal with large-scale protests across Iraq's Shi'a areas. While smaller-scale protests occurred in Baghdad and Basra in 2011, 2015, and 2018, as well as in Sunni areas like Anbar, Salahaddin, and Nainawa from 2011 to 2013, the October 2019 protests represented a significant turning point. These protests, centred in Shi'a strongholds, saw the Shi'a population taking to the streets against the status quo parties. In essence, it was a revolt of Shi'a citizens against their own leaders.

Countering the Shock of Tishreen

Iraq's political elite and, in particular, the SCF, are now attempting to develop a strategy primarily focused on addressing the threat of potential future protests and preventing any new protest movement. This strategy is designed to stymie the threat of protests by acting pre-emptively, rather than relying on the overt violence that was utilised in the 2019 protests, where hundreds were killed and tens of thousands injured in public view. The strategy includes suppressing public opinion and fostering a discourse hostile to humanitarian values, democracy, and freedom of expression. Additionally, it involves demonising various international community actors, while entrenching a system capable of legally evading accountability. This phenomenon is not unique to Iraq. There is literature suggesting that governments across the world use authoritarian institutions and legislature to enhance leaders' capacity to reduce their reliance on physical repression (Rivera 2017).

A senior advisor associated with the SCF confirmed this strategy, emphasising to the authors, 'Ideally, Iraq will be like Egypt, where the state and security apparatus have more control over society. As we navigate the initial phases of democracy, it is imperative to solidify state authority to maintain stability and enhance service delivery.' He further remarked, 'There are adversaries who are opposed to Iraq's prosperity, and it is crucial to limit their efforts to sustain this stability.'

Although building these tools is primarily aimed at dealing with future protests, it also hollows out democratic aspects of the system including civil liberties, transparency and accountability. Since 2017, Iraq's ranking in the democracy index has been slowly decreasing, reaching its lowest point ever in 2023 when it ranked 128 out of 167 countries and was described as an 'authoritarian regime'. Prior to 2017, Iraq's score had been gradually on the rise (Economist Intelligence Unit 2023). Freedom House has cited the weakness of formal institutions and corruption in Iraq as reasons for its ranking as 'not free', scoring 30 out of 100. In Freedom House's ranking Iraq received 16 out of 40 for political rights and 14 out of 60 for civil liberties (Freedom House 2024).

The Development and Use of Repression After 2003

Iraq's post-2003 political elite used authoritarian institutions and legislature to quash political dissent since regime change, partly because the rule of law has historically been weak and constitutional guarantees insufficient to uphold democracy. However, these tactics were initially used only sporadically and have been used more systematically since 2019. The use of legal tools to suppress dissent and quash opposition is a recurring theme in Iraq's recent history, underscored by the continued application of certain legal instruments, such as the penal code created during the time of Ba'ath party regime, and which is now being used by political elite such as the SCF.

For example, during his tenure as Prime Minister, Nouri al-Maliki employed Article 4 of the anti-terrorism law against Sunni protesters calling for his resignation. The article provides 'the death penalty for anyone who incites, plans, finances, or assists terrorists to commit the crimes stated in this law.' Thus, instead of overt coercion, Maliki used legislation to quash anti-government protests (Ruhayem 2013). In the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, the authorities frequently arrest critical voices – such as journalists and activists – en masse (Human Rights Watch 2022).

Mohammed al-Halbousi, the former speaker of the Iraqi parliament, on the other hand, leveraged local law enforcement and judicial systems to pursue critics with arrest warrants (Foltyn 2023). An arrest warrant was also issued against analyst Yahya al-Kubaisi, for instance, after he criticised Halbousi. Later, al-Halbousi himself was eventually ousted from his position in parliament through similar legal manoeuvring, showcasing the cyclical and pervasive nature of these repressive tactics across Iraq's political landscape (Al-Mada 2021). Similarly, during Mustafa al-Kadhimi's term as Prime Minister, similar methods of repression were evident (Al-Hassani 2021), with the judiciary actively issuing arrest warrants against critics.

The Systematisation of Repressive Tactics Post-Tishreen

1) Legal Tactics

Iraq's Legal Framework

Iraq's existing legal framework, largely a remnant from the Ba'ath regime era, sufficiently enables the silencing of dissent. This has been utilised by the judiciary, which has been increasingly aligned with the SCF, as a means of sidelining political adversaries through legal rulings and interpretations that favour the SCF's interests. One of the SCF leaders, Hadi al-Ameri has stated in an interview that 'We [the political elite] threaten the judiciary [...] we pressure the judiciary to neglect corruption cases' (Alhurra Iraq 2015).

This alignment has been evident in recent actions against those criticising the political elite, judiciary, or affiliates. High-profile cases include former judge Rahim al-Akili, jour-nalist Sarmad al-Taie, and activist Ismail Musabeh al-Waeli, all of whom faced arrest,

imprisonment, or were compelled to flee the country due to threats from armed groups and judicial directives because of their public comments about the central role of the judiciary in the current direction that the political system is taking.

The judiciary in Iraq, like other state institutions, is susceptible to elite capture and hence can be immune to accountability (Mansour 2023). This capture has enabled it to target critics under the guise of Article 226 of the Iraqi Penal Code, which penalises 'insulting the authorities' with up to seven years in prison. The broad and vague definitions within this article and related articles (227, 225, and 229) allow for their application in a manner that can criminalise dissent against the system or its leaders.

A legal expert mentioned that 'Iraq's penal code is outdated, and it does not fit a democratic system. Many articles in that law can be utilised against journalists, critics or anyone they do not like.' The suppression of dissent in Iraq appears to extend beyond well-known journalists and activists, affecting ordinary citizens who voice their criticisms of the judiciary, even in private settings. A senior civil servant noted: 'In our province, a 19-year-old criticised the judiciary privately among friends. He was arrested and taken to an undisclosed location. We have learned of 13 similar arrests across Iraq where citizens have been arrested on the basis of criticising the judiciary, but their families are too frightened to discuss the matter, and we are unable to contact the detainees.'

This pattern of targeting extends to individuals associated with political groups as well, as highlighted by a Sadrist activist. He recounted the arrest and alleged torture of an administrator of Sadrist social media accounts, who was detained for criticising the judiciary. 'He was tortured at Muthanna Airport prison... one of Iraq's worst prisons, where he was beaten from 7 am until 8 pm.' This incident, tied to an arrest warrant issued by the judiciary under article 226 for the former Sadrist MP Ghaib al-Amiri (Rudaw 2022) over a fabricated social media post (Tech4Peace 2022).

Introduction of New Restrictive Laws

The political elite have made no serious efforts to reform existing Ba'athist era laws; instead, they continue to propose additional legislation that threatens to further restrict freedom of expression. Among the notable proposals before parliament are the Cybercrimes Law, the Freedom of Expression and Peaceful Assembly Law, the Right for Access to Information Law and laws penalising criticism of religious symbols and authorities. These proposals mimic the vagueness and potential for abuse characteristic of Ba'ath-era statutes, posing a risk of arbitrary enforcement to curb speech (Amnesty International 2023).

These laws introduce prohibitive measures that try to interpret the Iraqi Constitution's guarantees, particularly Article 38, which safeguards citizens' right to protest (Iraqi Constitution 2005) mainly by linking constitutional paragraphs into a new understanding of morals, which considers criticising the government as something unethical. The proposed regulations within the Freedom of Expression and Peaceful Assembly Law require

protestors to navigate a labyrinth of security and administrative approvals, effectively criminalising those who fail to comply. 'This proposed law aims to entangle legitimate protests in administrative red tape, thwarting public dissent by embedding it within the governmental bureaucracy,' one legal expert stated, highlighting the systematic efforts to demobilise civic engagement.

Additionally, while the Cybercrimes Law initially sought to address legitimate online offences, its scope has been broadened by political interests to encompass restrictions on digital expression. An independent MP lamented the legislative process's susceptibility to manipulation, stating, 'Proposing new laws within this environment is ineffective; they are consistently twisted to suppress freedom of speech the moment they reach parliament.' Other legislative proposals, including a draft law on the right to access information, could potentially restrict information availability even further, criminalising the publication of information without navigating through intricate bureaucratic approvals (Al-Talqani 2024). Additionally, activists have raised alarms about forthcoming legislation being deliberated in parliament that aims to criminalise any criticism of religious entities, without clearly defining what constitutes these entities (Alarab 2023).

Alternative Methods of Restricting Freedoms

Despite significant public opposition from civil society organisations and human rights defenders that have repeatedly stalled the enactment of controversial proposed laws such as the cybercrime law, authorities have sought alternative methods to restrict freedom of expression without parliamentary approval. A notable attempt was the introduction of the 'Content Regulation Policy' by the Communications and Media Commission (CMC), which wields extensive control over all media content in Iraq (Access Now 2023). This policy, spanning over 30 pages, introduces prohibitions on 'insulting the authorities', 'insulting the state', 'targeting the democratic system', 'endangering national unity', and 'violating public order', among other ambiguously phrased offences, effectively laying the groundwork to censor a wide range of expressions (Communications and Media Commission 2023).

Iraqi authorities have also reactivated Article 403 of the penal code, which penalises 'indecent content', posing a threat to social media influencers with potential jail time of up to two years for actions considered as 'violating public morals'. The ambiguity of terms such as 'the authorities' and 'public morals' within these articles presents a significant challenge. This lack of precise definitions permits those in power to interpret the law broadly, effectively suppressing public discourse. After a period of being dormant after 2003, the revival of this law's use post-2019 represents a shift towards the use of legal mechanisms as tools for a more insidious form of control, compared to previous strategies of direct physical repression.

2) Coercive Tactics

Security forces in Iraq, including the Ministry of Interior (MoI) and the Popular Mobilisation Forces (PMF), frequently carry out judicial orders or execute their own directives for investigations, interrogations, and arrests. Recent reports also indicate the involvement of the Iraqi National Intelligence Service (INIS) in certain arrests, showcasing a broader utilisation of the security apparatus in enforcing legal actions. While security sector institutions in Iraq have long been part of the ethnosectarian powersharing system and utilised by the political elite, their use to suppress freedom of expression has been on the rise as evident from the cases below.

The MoI has been engaged in various capacities to enforce existing judicial orders or initiate actions independently as part of their operational duties. A notable case involved Ali al-Dabhawi, who was detained by the MoI and held at the Salhiya police station for three days without an official warrant (Faris 2024). Similar operations with official warrants have been conducted against individuals like analyst Mohammed Naʿanaʿ, known for his critical views of PM Sudani and his administration. Naʿanaʿ has faced multiple arrests, highlighting a pattern of using security forces to target government critics (Al-Kubaisi 2024).

As for the PMF, the judiciary has extended arrest, investigation, and interrogation powers to them, despite such powers traditionally falling under the purview of the MoI (Alhurra 2022). This authorisation has led to the persecution and, in some cases, torture and killing of activists critical of the armed groups. An analyst with ties to the SCF has stated, 'the PMF are legally entitled to arrest and conduct investigations as they possess their own designated judges and an intelligence unit. These activities are both legal and constitutional.'

Practical implementation of this alleged legality is the case of Iqbal Douhan, a tribal figure in Diwaniyah, southern Iraq. PMF's Security detained Douhan, and he subsequently died from torture (Alarab 2022). His arrest was justified by allegations of his ties to the Baʿath party and purported plans to disrupt the Arbaeen pilgrimage. Contrary to these accusations, medical sources confirmed that Douhan had been bedridden for over a year due to severe health issues, casting doubt on the charges and highlighting the misuse of judicial powers to silence dissent.

Contrarily, other analysts challenge this view, asserting that the PMF law does not grant such powers and that judges affiliated with the PMF are meant to address internal matters within the PMF only, suggesting a misinterpretation or overextension of the PMF's legal authority (Iraqi Official Gazette 2017).

Recent shifts within the Iraqi National Intelligence Service (INIS) further complicate the landscape of legal and extra-legal detentions, as those changes favoured individuals closer to the SCF (Skynews Arabia 2022). This reorganisation has seemingly emboldened the

INIS to detain individuals without proper judicial warrants, as highlighted by a senior security official. A case in point is the arrest of anti-corruption blogger Yasser al-Juboori for five days in February 2024 at Baghdad Airport by the INIS as he attempted to leave Iraq (UltraIraq 2024). Al-Juboori was detained without a warrant and held before being transferred to a police station for investigation and trial. His family later revealed that the Prime Minister's Office had accused him of insulting authorities under Article 226 of the Iraqi Penal Code, he was released after a few days in detention after public pressure from Iraqi activists and the international community.

3) Ideological Tactics

The authorities strategically frame legal enforcement and political narratives as efforts to allegedly defend 'societal morals' and protect 'family unity'. This approach is employed to justify the repression of dissent and criticism. Political parties frequently cite legal provisions, such as Articles 226 and 403 of the penal code, presenting themselves as guardians of societal values, purportedly shielding the community from the decline of social norms and the weakening of family bonds.

By demonising the West and associating the October protest movements with foreign interests, activists who were involved with it or even liberal and reformist ideas with negative societal impacts, these narratives aim to consolidate a public perception that views any form of dissent or demand for reform as a threat to the moral and social fabric of Iraqi society. This strategy not only diverts attention from the state's failures in fulfilling its basic duties but also legitimises the repression of civic freedoms under the guise of protecting societal morals, thereby stifling democratic discourse and pursuing substantive reforms.

For example, the campaign against the concept of 'gender' in Iraq represents a strategic manipulation of social and cultural apprehensions to restrict freedoms and rights, mainly targeting women and civil society organisations (Amnesty International 2023). By conflating gender rights with homosexuality – a subject that elicits significant societal apprehension – the campaign has effectively justified various forms of repression, including the deprivation of political rights for women and the prevention of laws that would protect them, such as the domestic violence law. An activist shared with the authors her experiences of being targeted, stating, 'I was threatened multiple times just because I have pictures at workshops funded by international organisations. They are spreading misinformation about our work and claim that we [former Tishreen activists] want to spread homosexuality across Iraq.'

The events of 7 October 2023 exacerbated an already challenging environment for those advocating for change and reform. Activists who have been defamed by the political elite as 'Western agents' have also been accused, by virtue of their supposed association with the West, of being linked with Israel. This move is calculated to exploit the Iraqi public's anger against the Israeli genocide against Palestinians in Gaza and to channel these sentiments into retaliatory actions against progressive activists in Iraq. The case of Zainab Salbi, a feminist activist, is illustrative. Salbi was accused of having suspicious relationships with

international intelligence agencies, with these allegations being circulated through various social media outlets ran by Iran-backed groups (Embassy Boys 2023).

This strategy also extends its impact to civil society organisations, which have been pivotal in supporting protest movements and advocating for human rights and gender equality. The Ministry of Higher Education's decision to bar these organisations from accessing Iraqi universities – particularly those organisations like the Iraqi Al-Amal Association, known for supporting protests – underscores the use of policy to stifle civic engagement and suppress dissenting voices (Saad 2024). The requirement for organisation leaders to sign pledges against working with international entities that support 'gender initiatives' further illustrates the targeted efforts to limit civil society's influence and activities.

These strategies are employed with several objectives in mind by those in power. Firstly, they seek to isolate and vilify activists by exploiting entrenched regional hostilities and political sensitivities, thereby swaying public sentiment against them. Secondly, by portraying activists as agents of foreign conspiracies, state authorities or affiliated entities can rationalise the imposition of repressive actions as measures of national security. This approach not only muffles opposition voices but also deters others from voicing their concerns, fostering an atmosphere of intimidation and suppression.

4) Restricting Accountability Mechanisms

The political elite have also aimed to inhibit the operations of the independent Iraqi High Commission for Human Rights (IHCHR). A former commissioner disclosed to the report authors that 'both the government and the parliament refused to push for the renewal of the commissioners' mandates, and the government have forcefully reduced our budget as a way to limit our work.' Moreover, the initiation of an investigation against former commissioner Ali al-Bayati for comments made during a television appearance further exemplifies the use of judicial measures to intimidate and silence advocates for transparency and accountability in human rights matters (MENA Rights Group 2022).

Iraqi authorities have taken measures to restrict access to specific websites that frequently critique government officials or expose corruption, including *UltraIraq*, known for its investigative journalism (Press Freedom Advocacy Association in Iraq 2023). The government has also blocked the Arabic satire website *al-Hudood*, without explaining its reasons (INSM for Digital Rights 2024). These actions indicate a concerted effort by the Iraqi government to control the narrative and limit public access to information that may challenge the official stance or reveal government misconduct.

Additionally, the political elite have taken measures to limit opposition in parliament. This is particularly clear from the targeting of independent MPs like Sajjad Salem, Alaa Al-Rikabi, and Falah Al-Hilali, who were physically attacked, barred from parliament and had legal complaints filed against them. In particular, it indicates effort to stile opposition as a means for the political elite to maintain control over the legislative process, as well as to weaken the parliament's system of checks and balances.

Conclusion

The Tishreen protests have led the political elite in Iraq to reconfigure their strategies of control, transitioning from blatant acts of violence to subtler, yet equally coercive, legal tactics. This paper identifies a consistent pattern of actions against activists, journalists, and dissenters, employing a mix of outdated laws, proposed repressive legislation, and arbitrary regulatory actions designed to quash opposition and preserve the existing power dynamics. Such tactics not only erode the foundations of democratic governance but also signal a dangerous drift towards authoritarianism.

Moreover, the government's attempts to sway public sentiment against reform advocates, by branding them as agents of foreign powers or threats to moral standards, represent a calculated effort to discredit and marginalise voices calling for change. This effort is further amplified by the deliberate shaping of political discourse in the parliament, which effectively silences authentic opposition and undermines the democratic values of accountability and transparency.

References

Access Now. 2023. Open letter to the Iraqi Communications and Media Commission: Drop the draft regulation of digital content and protect freedom of expression online. 16 March. Accessed 26 January 2024. <u>https://www.accessnow.org/press-release/open-letter-to-the-iraqi-communi-cations-and-media-commission-drop-the-draft-regulation-of-digital-content-and-protect-freedom-of-expression-online/</u>

al-Abadi, Haidar, interview by Ali Tahir al-Hamood. 2023. تحقيق العدالة ورؤية الإدارة: تحديات بناء الدولة العراقية (Achieving justice and the administration's vision: the challenges of building the Iraqi state after two decades] (21 September).

Alarab. 2023. المرموز والمراجع الدينية (Controversy in Iraq over legislation criminalising insulting religious symbols and references]. 25 July. Accessed 21 January 2024. https://alarab.co.uk/%D8%AC%D8%AF%D9%84-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8% A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82-%D8%AD%D9%88%D9%84-%D8%AA%D8%B4%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%B9-%D9%8A%D8%AC%D8%A1%D 9%91%D9%85-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%88%D8%B2-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84 %D9%85%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%85%D9%88%D8%B2-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%AC%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%85%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%AC%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%AC%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%AF%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%84 %D9%85%D8%A5%D8%A5 %A6%D9%84%D8%A9

Alarab. 2022. حوات لعزل رئيس هيئة الحشد الشعبي في العراق ومحاكمته بعد الاعتقالات السياسية. [Calls for the removal of the head of the Popular Mobilisation Forces in Iraq and his trial after political arrests]. 16 September. Accessed 21 January 2024. <u>https://alarab.co.uk/%D8%AF%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%87%D9%84%D8%A6%D8%A9%D8%B2%D9%84-%D8%B1%D8%A6%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%85%D8%AAD%D8%A7%D9%83%D9%85%D8%AA%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%</u>

Al-Hassani, Ruba. 2021. 'Free Speech Under Threat in Iraq.' *Tahrir Institute for Middle East Policy*. 17 May. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://timep.org/2021/05/17/free-speech-under-threat-in-iraq/</u>

Alhurra Iraq. 2015. 'هادي العامري : القضاء ليس مسؤولا عن الفساد فنحن ككتل سياسية كنا "نهدد" القضاء لحماية الفاسدين Al-Amiri: The judiciary is not responsible for everyone. We, as political blocs, were "threatening" the judiciary for two reasons].'

Alhurra. 2022. "مالسية قمعية" (Iraq.. The PMF is "expanding" in security and fears of a "repressive institution"]. *Alhurra*. 17 September. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://www.alhurra.com/arabic-and-international/2022/09/17/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%B4%D8%AF-%D9%88A%D8%AA%D9%85%D9%86%D9%8A%D8%A7-%D9%88%D9%85%D9%86%D9%8A%D8%A7-%D9%88%D9%81-%D9%85%D8%A4%D8%B3%D8%B3%D8%A9-%D9%82%D9%85%D8%A5%D8%A62%D9%86%D9%84%D8%A9</u>

Al-Jazeera. 2023. رغم معارضة الأحزاب المستقلة والصغيرة.. البرلمان العراقي يقر تعديل قانون الانتخابات التشريعية [Despite the opposition of independent and small parties, the Iraqi parliament approves an amendment to the legislative elections law]. 27 March. Accessed 28 January 2024. <u>https://www.aljazeera.net/news/2023/3/27/%D8%AA%D8%A9%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%84-%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%88%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%A7 A%D8%AE%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86-%D8%AA-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A8%D8%B1%D9 %84%D9%85%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D9%81%D9%8A</u>

Al-Kubaisi, Safaa. 2024. (Criticism of the Iraqi government after the arrest of writer Muhammad Naana].' *Alaraby*. 15 January. Accessed 26 January 2024. <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/entertainment_media/%D8%A7%D9%86</u> %D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%AA-%D9%84%D9%84%D8%AD %D9%83%D9%88%D9%85%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7% D9%82%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%A8%D8%B9%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D8%AA %D9%82%D8%A7%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%83%D8%A7%D8%AA %D9%82%D8%A7%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%83%D8%A7%D8%AA %D9%85%D8%A7%D9%84-%D8%AF-%D9%86%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%A8 %D9%85%D8%AD%D9%85%D8%AF-%D9%86%D8%B9%D9%86%D8%A7%D8%B9

Al-Mada Newspaper. 2023. 'سجاد سالم بعد مهاجمة مكتبه: مشكلتنا في السلاح المنفلت [Sajjad Salem after his office was attacked: Our problem is the uncontrolled weapons].' Al Mada Newspaper. 21 May. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://almadapaper.net/view.php?cat=290253</u>

Al-Mada. 2021. مذكرتا اعتقال بحق إبراهيم الصميدعي ويحيى الكبيسي بتهمة إهانة السلطات [Two arrest warrants were issued against Ibrahim Al-Sumaidaie and Yahya Al-Kubaisi on charges of insulting the authorities]. 20 March. Accessed 19 January 2024. <u>https://almadapaper.net/view.php?cat=234733</u>

—. 2024. هيئة الإعلام والاتصالات تمنع يحيى الكبيسي من الظهور إعلامياً (وثيقة) [The Communications and Media Commission prevents Yahya Al-Kubaisi from appearing in the media (document)]. February. Accessed 24 February 2024. <u>https://almadapaper.net//view.php?cat=307149</u>

Al-Rubayi, Azhar. 2022. نائبان عراقيان معارضان يمنعان من دخول البرلمان (Al-Rubayi, Azhar. 2022. Action of the section of the

Al-Shammari, Mahmood. 2021. 'القضاء العراقي يصدر مذكرة اعتقال بحق إسماعيل الوائلي إثر اتهامات وجهها إلى فائق زيدان [The Iraqi judiciary issues an arrest warrant against Ismail Al-Waeli following accusations leveled against Faiq Zaidan].' *Iran Wire*. 15 November. Accessed 7 January 2024. <u>https://iran-</u> wire.com/ar/news/100031/

Al-Sumaria News. 2024. النجباء تتحدث عن "تواجد سري" للامريكان في جميع مفاصل الدولة.. وتتوعد "الخونة" بسيناريو (Al-Nujaba talks about the "secret presence" of the Americans in all aspects of the state... and threatens "traitors" in the Afghanistan scenario]. 27 January. Accessed 30 January 2024. https://www.alsumaria.tv/news/security/480074/%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%866%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AB-%D8%A8%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%85%D9%86-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%88-%D8%AA%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF-%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88-%D9%84%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF-%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AB%B9-%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AB%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%A

Al-Talqani, Ali. 2024. تنظيم وسائل الإعلام على المستوى الوطني والحق في الحصول إلى المعلومة [Regulation of the media at the national level and the right to access information].' *Azzaman*. 3 March. Accessed 3 March 2024. <u>https://www.azzaman-iraq.com/content.php?id=87915</u>

Amnesty International. 2023. Iraq: Authorities must immediately reverse media ban on the terms 'homosexuality' and 'gender'. *Amnesty International*.

—. 2023. Iraq: Draft laws threaten rights to freedom of expression and peaceful assembly. 18 July. Accessed 21 January 2024. <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/07/iraq-draft-laws-threaten-rights-to-freedom-of-expression-and-peaceful-assembly/</u>

Communications and Media Commission. 2023. الائحة تنظيم المحتوى الرقمي في العراق [Policy for regulating digital content in Iraq]. Accessed 26 January 2024. <u>https://drive.google.com/file/d/1KXHyU1HGfLbYrRcdtj_u3mW23T1kuWol/view</u>

Daraj Media. 2020. "اصمتوا إلى الأبد" : خطف ناشطين عراقيين ورحلة تعذيب وتغييب (Be silent forever": The kidnapping of Iraqi activists and a journey of torture and disappearance]. *Daraj Media*. 23 March. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://daraj.media/42131/</u>

Economist Intelligence Unit. 2023. 'Democracy Index 2023.' *Economist Intelligence Unit*. Accessed 20 February 2024. <u>https://www.eiu.com/n/campaigns/democracy-index-2023/</u>

Embassy Boys. 2023. زينب سلبي ومحظياتها [Zainab Salbi and her concubines]. 22 October. Accessed 12 February 2024. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pVDYAFfDwAY</u>

Faris, Mohanad. 2024. 'Space Response of the series of the sudari government...an attempt to please allies and some opponents?].' Raseef 22. 27 February. Accessed 27 February 2024. https://raseef22.net/article/1096653-%D9%85%D9%86%D8%AA 7%D9%87%D8%B6%D9%88-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%81%D8%B3%D8%A7%D8%AF-%D8%AA%D8%AD%D8%AA-%D9%85%D9%82%D8%B5%D9%84%D8%A9-%D8%A-D%D9%83%D9%88%D9%85%D8%AA-%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%AA-%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D9%88-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D9%88-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D9%88-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D9%88-%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D9%88-%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%86%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%A7%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%A7%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%

Foltyn, Simona. 2023. 'The Trouble with Halbousi: The Rise of, and Resistance to, Iraq's Sunni Strongman.' *LSE Middle East Centre*. October. Accessed 10 January 2024. <u>https://eprints.lse.ac.uk/120568/1/The_trouble_with_Halbousi_published.pdf</u>

Freedom House. 2024. Freedom in the World 2024: Iraq. Washington DC: Freedom House.

Human Rights Watch. 2022. Kurdistan Region of Iraq: Arrests to Deter Protest. 28 August. Accessed 5 January 2024. <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/08/28/kurdistan-region-iraq-ar-rests-deter-protest</u>

—. 2022. To Sleep the Law: Violence Against Protesters and Unaccountable Perpetrators in Iraq. 29 November. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/11/29/sleep-law/</u>violence-against-protesters-and-unaccountable-perpetrators-iraq

INSM for Digital Rights. 2024. حجب موقع شبكة الحدود في العراق[Blocking al-Hudood Network website in Iraq!]. 22 February. Accessed 25 February 2024. <u>https://insm-iq.org/archives/1065</u>

International Crisis Group. 2021. *Iraq's Tishreen Uprising: From Barricades to Ballot Box.* 26 July. Accessed 16 January 2024. <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/iraq/223-iraqs-tishreen-uprising-barricades-ballot-box</u>

Iraqi Constitution. 2005. Iraqi Constitution.

Iraqi Higher Electoral Commission. 2021. النتائج النهائية - 2021 النتائج النواب العراقي [Iraqi Parliament elections 2021 - final results]. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://ihec.iq/en/the-results-of-the-parliament-elections-2021/</u>

Iraqi News Agency. 2024. أا الاطار التنسيقي يؤكد ضرورة حسم تشكيل الحكومات المحلية [The SCF emphasises the necessity of deciding the formation of local governments].' *Iraqi News Agency*. 29 January. Accessed 14 February 2024. <u>https://www.ina.iq/202146--.html</u>

Iraqi Official Gazette. 2017. Law 40 for the Popular Mobilisation Forces - 2016. 5 January. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://www.moj.gov.iq/view.2899/</u>

—. 2018. '2018 (تسبيل تنفيذ قانون مجلس القضاء الاعلى رقم (45) لسنة 2018 (Testructions No. (1) of 2018 (facilitating the implementation of Supreme Judicial Council Law No. (45) of 2018) [*Iraqi Official Gazette*]. 24 December. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://www.moj.gov.iq/upload/pdf/4524.pdf</u>

Journalistic Freedoms Observatory. 2022. Totaliarian laws used to punish journalists must be repealed. 7 June. Accessed 19 January 2024. <u>https://www.jfoiraq.org/</u> totalitarian-laws-used-to-punish-journalists-must-be-repealed

Mansour, Renad. 2023. 'Tackling Iraq's unaccountable state.' *Chatham House*. 11 December. Accessed 14 January 2024. <u>https://www.chathamhouse.org/2023/12/tackling-iraqs-unaccountable-state/03-exploring-iraqs-key-accountability-mechanisms</u>

MENA Rights Group. 2022. Intimidation and reprisal against Commissioner of Iraq's High Commission for Human Rights. 4 May. Accessed 5 January 2024. <u>https://www.menarights.org/en/case/ali-al-bayati</u>

Press Freedom Advocacy Association in Iraq. 2023. الحكومة العراقية تحجب موقعا إخباريا لاسباب مجهولة [The Iraqi government blocks a news website for unknown reasons]. 1 December. Accessed 17 January 2024. <u>https://pfaa-iq.com/?p=7908</u>

Reuters. 2023. Iraq blocks Telegram app, cites personal data violations. 6 August. Accessed 20 January 2024. <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/iraq-blocks-telegram-app-cites-person-al-data-violations-2023-08-06/</u>

Rivera, Mauricio. 2017. 'Authoritarian Institutions and State Repression: The Divergent Effects of Legislatures and Opposition Parties on Personal Integrity Rights.' *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 2183–207.

Rudaw. 2022. القضاء يصدر مذكرة قبض بحق غايب العميري ويمنع سفره [The judiciary issues an arrest warrant against Ghayeb Al-Amiri and bans his travel]. 23 August. Accessed 22 January 2024. <u>https://www.rudawarabia.net/arabic/middleeast/iraq/230820229</u>

Ruhayem, Rami. 2013. 'Protests engulf west Iraq as Anbar rises against Maliki.' *BBC*. 2 January. Accessed 3 January 2024. <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20887739</u>

Saad, Ayoub. 2024. إجراءات حكومية تحاصر منظمات المجتمع المدني.. ناشطون يطالبون بالرقابة بدل التضييق' [Government measures besiege civil society organisations. Activists demand oversight instead of restrictions].' Al Mada Newspaper. 8 January. Accessed 25 January 2024. <u>https://almadapaper.net/view.php?cat=304317</u>

Sabreen News. n.d. Sabreen News Telegram Group. <u>https://t.me/s/SabrenNews22</u>

Skynews Arabia. 2022. "موجة إقالات بمخابرات العراق.. صدى صراع "الإطار" و"التيار (A wave of dismissals in Iraqi intelligence... an echo of the conflict between the "SCF" and the "Sadrists"]. *Skynews Arabia*. 1 December. Accessed 27 January 2024. <u>https://www.skynewsarabia.com/middle-east/1576883-%D9%85%D9%88%D8%AC%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%95%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82-%D8%B5%D8%AF%D9%89-%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D9%82-%D8%B5%D8%AF%D9%89-%D8%B5%D8%A7%D9%82-%D8%B5%D8%AF%D9%89-%D8%B5%D8%A7%</u>

Tech4Peace. 2022. إما حقيقة التغريدة المنسوبة للسياسي غايب العميري يوضح انتشار تسريب صوتي له؟ [What is the truth about the tweet attributed to politician Ghaib Al-Amiri, explaining the spread of his audio leak?]. 7 September. Accessed 21 January 2024. <u>https://t4p.co/article/2022-09-07-ghaib-alomeiri</u>

UltraIraq. 2024. من مطار بغداد" (The Iraqi blogger "Yasser Al-Jubouri" was arrested from Baghdad airport]. *UltraIraq*. 26 February. Accessed 27 February 2024. https://ultrairaq.ultrasawt.com/%D8%A7%D8%B9%D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%AF%D9%88&D9%91%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%82%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D8%A7%D8%B3%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%A7%D9%88&D8%B1%D9%8A-%D9%85%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%B1-%D8%A8%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%B1

Ultrairaq. 2024. لتقيّم الحكومة الاتحادية والجمهورية حول مجموعة واتساب "تقيّم" الحكومة (Letters between the presidents of the Republic and the Federal Court about a WhatsApp group "evaluating" the government]. Accessed 22 February 2024. <u>https://ultrairaq.ultrasawt.com/%D8%B1%D8%B3%D8%A7%D8%A6%D9%84-%D8%A8%D9%84%D9%86-%D8%B1%D8%A6%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%AA%D8%A7 %D8%A7%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A7 %D8%A7%D8%AF%D9%88%D8%A9-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D9 %85%D9%87%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D9%88%D8%A7%D8%AA%D8%A2 %D9%85%D8%AC%D9%85%D9%88%D8%B9%D8%A9-%D9%88%D8%A7%D8%AA%D8% B3%D8%A7%D8%A8-%D8%AA%D9%82%D9%8A%D9%91%D9%85-%D8%A7%D9%84%D 8%AD%D9%83%D9%85%D8%A9/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A7 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D9%82/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A9 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D9%82/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A9 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A9 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A9 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A9 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A9 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AA%D8%A9 -%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%A8/D8%A9</u>

Writing and Analysis. n.d. https://t.me/s/Writing_Analysis/1745

-. n.d. https://t.me/s/Writing_Analysis/1745

LSE Middle East Centre PeaceRep Paper Series

Alkhudary, Taif, 'Changing the System From Within? The Role of Opposition Parties in Consolidating Democracy in Iraq Post-2019', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 64 (March 2023).

Foltyn, Simona, 'Protectors of the State? The Popular Mobilisation Forces During the 2022 Post-Election Crisis', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 65 (April 2022).

Foltyn, Simona, 'The Trouble with Halbousi: The Rise of, and Resistance to, Iraq's Sunni Strongman', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 76 (October 2022).

Freer, Courtney, 'MENA Regional Organisations in Peacemaking and Peacebuilding: The League of Arab States, Gulf Cooperation Council and Organisation of Islamic Cooperation', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 59 (March 2022).

Freer, Courtney, 'Qatar and the UAE in Peacemaking and Peacebuilding', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 60 (March 2022).

Jiyad, Sajad, 'Corruption is the Lifeblood of Politics in Iraq', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 77 (November 2023).

Makki, Ilham, 'Higher Education in Iraq After 2003: Ongoing Challenges', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 75 (October 2023).

Mason, Michael, Akıncı, Zeynep Sıla, Bilgen, Arda, Nasir, Noori and Al-Rubaie, Azhar, 'Towards Hydro-Transparency on the Euphrates-Tigris Basin: Mapping Surface Water Changes in Iraq, 1984–2015', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 74 (October 2023).

Saleem, Zmkan Ali, 'The Competition for Control in Sinjar: How External Actors and Local Interests Inhibit the Sinjar Agreement,' *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 82 (January 2024).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Navigating the Horn: Turkey's Forays in East Africa', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 68 (July 2023).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Peacebuilding in Turbulent Times: Turkey in MENA and Africa', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 61 (March 2022).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Transnational Dynamics in the MENA Region: Exploring Policy Responses', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 67 (June 2023).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Turkey as a Mediator', LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series 69 (July 2023).

Travers, Alannah, 'The UN's Humanitarian Transition from Emergency Assistance to Development Funding in Iraq: The Politics of Delivering Aid in a Country of Protracted Post-Conflict Displacement', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 88 (May 2024).

This research is supported by the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform (PeaceRep), funded by UK International Development from the UK government. However, the views expressed are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the UK government's official policies. Any use of this work should acknowledge the authors and the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform.

About PeaceRep

PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform is a research consortium based at Edinburgh Law School. Our research is rethinking peace and transition processes in the light of changing conflict dynamics, changing demands of inclusion, and changes in patterns of global intervention in conflict and peace/mediation/transition management processes.

Consortium members include: Conciliation Resources, Centre for Trust, Peace and Social Relations (CTPSR) at Coventry University, Dialectiq, Edinburgh Law School, International IDEA, LSE Conflict and Civicness Research Group, LSE Middle East Centre, Queens University Belfast, University of St Andrews, University of Stirling, and the World Peace Foundation at Tufts University.

PeaceRep is funded by UK International Development from the UK government.

PeaceRep.org | peacerep@ed.ac.uk | X @Peace_Rep_

School of Law, University of Edinburgh, Old College, South Bridge, EH8 9YL

Publications Editor

Jack McGinn

Cover Image

Anti-government protesters stage a sit-in while security forces stand guard during ongoing protests in downtown Baghdad, 19 January 2020 Source: AP Photo/Hadi Mizban

The views and opinions expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent those of the London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE), the Middle East Centre or the UK government. This document is issued on the understanding that if any extract is used, the author(s) and the LSE Middle East Centre should be credited, with the date of the publication. While every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of the material in this paper, the author(s) and/or the LSE Middle East Centre will not be liable for any loss or damages incurred through the use of this paper.

The London School of Economics and Political Science holds the dual status of an exempt charity under Section 2 of the Charities Act 1993 (as a constituent part of the University of London), and a company limited by guarantee under the Companies Act 1985 (Registration no. 70527).



Middle East Centre London School of Economics Houghton Street London, WC2A 2AE



Second Se

f Isemiddleeastcentre

O lse.middleeast

lse.ac.uk/mec